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Chapter	1:	INTRODUCTION	
	
The market of products for elderly is expanding; 

not only has the life expectancy increased in the 

recent years, the EU has made care for elderly a 

focus point in 2019. (European Commission, 2018) 

Additionally, more and more elderly are learning to 

use technology, (Anderson & Perrin, 2017) which 

leads to an increased demand of digital products 

for the senior population.	Not surprisingly, elderly 

healthcare has become a growing market in recent 

years.	
Game Solutions Lab (GSL) is our client 

during this project and a company that answers 

this demand through digital applications. GSL 

produces a wide variety of serious games & 

gamified apps, and works with clients from 

different domains to influence the behavior of 

people and organisations in a playful and impactful 

way. To develop a general understanding of their 

multi-stakeholder market, we conducted literature 

research, interviewed and observed stakeholders, 

and worked with various stakeholder tools. 	
	
Client case	
During this project, we attempt to solve the client 

case formulated by GSL. This was initially stated as: 

How can we design for social and playful 

interactions that make elderly (and other people) 

feel more comfortable with interactive and 

intelligent technology? To specify the case, we 

interpreted the client case as follows: How can we 

make technology easier to use by incorporating a 

sense of self efficacy and seamless interaction in 

the design? Elderly people are intelligent and 

usually capable adults, and simply have difficulty 

with learning specific new technologies. We 

therefore think that they need technology that 

gives them a sense of control. Caretakers are 

considered to be important stakeholders, since 

they are essential in bridging the gap between 

elderly and technology. They provide instructions 

and help, and could improve their care with the 

help of data that has been gathered with the apps. 	
	
 

 

 

 

 

SWOT	
In order to understand where the company stands 

in the market, the strengths, weaknesses, 

opportunities and strengths (SWOT) of GSL were 

analysed. (de Bont, den Ouden, Schifferstein, 

Smulders & Van Der Voort, 2013) The full swot 

Analysis can be found in appendix 1.1.	
 

GSL has an extensive portfolio, with various 

projects for and with different stakeholders and a 

large network with expertise in different areas. 

This allows them to adapt rapidly to a new 

project/situation. ("Game Solutions Lab – Powered 

by Games for Health Projects & Idee Brouwerij", 

2019) This is partly because GSL originated from 

three established companies with different 

expertise in different sectors. ("Game Solutions 

Lab – Powered by Games for Health Projects & Idee 

Brouwerij", 2019) As a result, GSL has returning 

loyal customers such as the municipality and 

Sensire. ("Game Solutions Lab – Powered by 

Games for Health Projects & Idee Brouwerij", 

2019) Due to their expertise with different 

stakeholders and users, GSL excels in user testing. 

Additionally, GSL is easy to approach because they 

are very low key, have a small team and a loyal 

community. On top of this, GSL has a unique 

business model, where they solve a problem for 

one client and then resell the solution to other 

clients. This business model also allows multiple 

parties to be involved with every project without 

separate financers.  

GSL also sports some weaknesses too. 

Firstly, Game Solutions Lab has a website that is 

difficult to understand. The branding of their own 

projects is rather unclear due to the diversity. It is 

not completely apparent what they do in a project 

and what their role is. Their diverse portfolio also 

lacks focus on a specific market, which means that 

they have broad knowledge but no true expertise 

on any of the subjects they work on. Besides, GSL 

takes on a lot of different projects at the same 

time, which makes it hard to focus on one subject. 

Last but not least, GSL mainly works on apps and 

digital solutions and therefore have a lack of 

expertise concerning physical products. ("Game 

Solutions Lab – Powered by Games for Health 

Projects & Idee Brouwerij", 2019) This might also 
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be a problem for one of their main target groups: 

elderly. This group often has difficulty in using 

interactive devices, hence the design challenge of 

GSL. 	
 

Regarding opportunities, the market of products 

for elderly is increasing, not only has the life 

expectancy increased the recent years, the EU has 

made care for elderly a focus point in 2019. 

(European Commission, 2018) Additionally, more 

elderly are learning to use technology, which leads 

to a larger potential reach. Designing for this target 

group requires new business strategies. (Anderson 

& Perrin, 2017) This is not only happening in the 

Netherlands, but also has a market overseas, such 

as Asia. However, extending oversees requires the 

company to rebrand, taking into account their 

values. (Gough, 2000; Frenk, Chen, Bhutta, Cohen, 

Crisp, Evans, & Kistnasamy, 2010) Additionally, the 

amount of educated game designers on the market 

has increased due to the acceptance and 

popularity of the University study Game Design. 

This means that the company can hire competent 

employees with new and different skill sets. 

(Deterding, Sicart, Nacke, O'Hara & Dixon, 2011) 

Perhaps due to this, the market for games has 

grown and changed. AR and VR are upcoming 

markets which the company has yet to take 

advantage of. This new interface brings new design 

opportunities concerning immersion. (Alkhamisi, & 

Monowar, 2013; Anthes, García-Hernández, 

Wiedemann & Kranzlmüller, 2016) Additionally, 

the company currently uses the sales of apps to 

make a revenue. Perhaps they could look into 

other, different and possibly more efficient ways to 

generate revenue. ("Game Solutions Lab – 

Powered by Games for Health Projects & Idee 

Brouwerij", 2019)	
 

Considering threats, the most notable one is the 

fact that programming has become more 

accessible; a wide variety of platforms exist that 

enables people to create digital applications 

without expertise knowledge. Through the 

availability of learning modules and tutorials, 

acquiring knowledge and skills has become easier 

and more accessible. On top of this, the amount of 

educated game designers on the market has been 

increasing, enlarging the (potential) competition 

on the market. (Deterding, Sicart, Nacke, O'Hara & 

Dixon, 2011) Also, the advent of programmers in 

mainly India (and good internet connections) 

means that programming work can be outsourced 

quite easily and cheaply. (Kobitzsch, Rombach, & 

Feldmann, 2001) Due to the increasing 

connectivity around the world, more and more 

companies have started to specialise. They have 

become the experts in catering to the needs of a 

very specific but global market. These companies 

often put larger unspecialised companies out of 

their jobs. Among these companies, there are 

many focused on concept development, 

something that is considered to be the strong point 

of GSL. For GSL, these companies are a threat. 

(Ismail, 2014) Additionally, many startups in the 

game industry already have more extensive 

portfolios concerning new technologies (such as 

AR and VR) than GSL.	
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Chapter	2:	VALUE	AND	BUSINESS	PROPOSITION	TOOLS		
	
In order to understand the values and needs of the 

multi-stakeholder network GSL operates in, 

interviews and observations were conducted with 

a variety of stakeholders. These stakeholders 

include those who design for healthcare, the 

caretakers and the elderly and the elderly home. 

First an informal interview was conducted with 

with Anne van Turnhout - she is an independent 

designer who works in the health sector for Health 

Associations (GGD), Academy ‘t Dorp and U 

CREATE. Then an interview was conducted with 

both Anne van de Kamp (who is the design 

manager from the Health department of GSL) and 

Manon Junggeburt (who is a designer for GSL in the 

health department). Finally, an interview was 

conducted with Leon van de Rijt, who is a Talent 

Connector at U CREATE. Afterwards a short 

observation was done at the Archipel Hof van 

Strijp. This is a care home for elderly. The location 

was chosen since we could not secure an interview 

or visit through GSL for Vitalis Vonderhof within 

the permitted time. We were not allowed to 

disrupt the elderly or film them, which was why the 

observation was relatively short and written. In the 

end, interviews were hald with experienced 

healthcare worker Annemarie and Imke Hilderink, 

who is a student volunteer at a care center. Both 

carers work at the Talmahof, a care home, and 

have experience with the care context and the 

apps which are used in it. 

 

Interviews with Anne van de Kamp and Manon 

Junggeburt (GSL) 

In order to get a better understanding of our client 

Game Solutions Lab (GSL) after their initial 

presentation, we interviewed two of GSL’s 

employees. The interview took place at Game 

Solutions Lab, Vonderweg 1, 5611 BK Eindhoven, 

26-02-2019 at 10 am.  

One of the things that quickly became clear 

is that designers are always a few steps ahead 

considering technology. The people involved in the 

healthcare sector however, are often not yet ready 

for these new technologies. A prejudice about 

elderly and caregivers is that they do not deal well 

with changes. The pressure that caregivers 

experience from working is the cause in their case. 

They do not want to learn how to use a new 

programme because they already have little time 

for their daily tasks. Another issue is the fact that 

they do not feel the need to learn new programs, 

the old ones work fine right? By involving them in 

the process of designing a new tool for them it is 

more likely that they will work with the program in 

the end. This has the additional benefit of 

gathering new insights. “People are afraid of 
technology when they feel that they lose control”. 

Manon remarked this during the interview. Elderly 

commonly think that technologies will force them 

to do something or reduce social interaction. 

Another important aspect of the disdain of 

technology that is often present in elderly, is the 

fear of breaking or using it incorrectly. It is 

therefore the job of the designer to make the user 

understand by engaging with them, and to give 

them some confidence in using technology.  

 

Observations at Archipel Hof van Strijp 

We observed the going about of a care centre at 

the Archipel Hof van Strijp. The group of elderly 

that is largely incapable of caring for themselves, 

lives at such a centre. The observations took place 

on 27-02-2019 in the morning.  

The wing we visited mainly houses elderly 

with dementia. The space feels very happy, the 

whole wing is painted in green and covered with 

wallpapers of grasses and greens and there are 

large windows to let in natural light. The complex 

consists of a series of connected hallways with 

gardens in between that contains greenery and 

even a chicken coup. The door to exit the wing is 

electronically locked. Volunteers try to keep the 

elderly from wandering close to the door, since 

they could get hurt when they are outside. The 

door is covered with a wallpaper of a brick wall for 

the same reason. There is at least one window in 

every space in order to make the residents feel less 

contained. In order to make recognising where 

they are easier for elderly with dementia, each 

wing has its own colour and the doors to the rooms 

have different wallpapers. Caretakers often 

organise activities for the entertainment of the 

residents. It is striking that the people who live 

there are very friendly and curious and that the 

volunteers and caretakers seem to be relaxed, 

although caregivers are often quite busy. All 
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people present in the wing are either caretakers, 

caregivers, or volunteers workers.  

 

Interview with Anne van Turnhout (freelance 

designer) 

Anne van Turnhout is an independent designer 

who works for many companies that try to create 

value for health care providers. She has a 

background in Architecture and Crossover 

Connectivity.  

During her work in healthcare, Anne experiences 

many difficulties. According to her, 

communication, motivation, and personal contact 

are very important when dealing with these 

difficulties. Different people have a different 

vocabulary and therefore a designer has to speak 

‘their language’ in order to be understood by them. 

Also, employees in the healthcare sector are very 

busy, which makes it hard to motivate them to 

spend time on helping an outsider. Frequently 

contacting them personally and engaging them 

helps. Anne sees her role as a provider of new 

perspectives on the services in the healthcare 

sector and questioning the status quo. It is thereby 

important to design realistic solutions that solve 

the problems that are present on the healthcare 

sector, for the patient. 

Many simple technologies are already 

available to improve the user experience of 

healthcare immensely according to Anne. “It is 
strange that you can order a book with bol.com and 
that you will know how much it weighs, who will 
deliver it and that you can check at whatever time, 
where it is at that moment. You only pay twenty 
euros for that. This contrasts with ordering care, 
where no one knows how long you have to wait and 
you have to go after them, asking for information. 
It is strange, because you order both online. So why 
is someone who ordered a book entitled to it and 
someone who orders mental care not? It is strange 
because it is not the system, which is very simple 
and already there with all the tracking and 
tracing.”  

Anne thinks that technology needs to be 

integrated as a tool and should not be a 

replacement for healthcare professionals: 

“Implementing technology is quite simple. I think 
the challenge lies with people who say that the 
elderly are afraid. It is these people however, who 
are actually afraid that they themselves are no 
longer needed. This is also because technology is 

implemented in the wrong way. For the caregiver, 
technology currently means that they do not need 
to push the toothbrush in the mouth of someone, 
but that a device other than that toothbrush will 
push it into someone’s mouth. But that is not 
technology’s role. That is why people are afraid of 
technology and that fear is not right. I think that we 
as designers have the task to apply technology in a 
humane way.” 

 

Interview with Leon de Rijt (U-CREATE) 

U-CREATE seeks to connect creatives with 

healthcare in order to come up with innovative 

solutions. We interviewed Leon van de Rijt, a talent 

connector at U-CREATE. This section provides a 

vision on innovation within healthcare through the 

eyes of Leon van de Rijt. 

Healthcare pertains an ever greater part of 

the lives of people, that is, more and more care is 

being professionalised. In this process, it is very 

much directed inward. It wants to solve its 

problems by itself and does not look for the help of 

other parties. U-CREATE is trying to establish a self-

sustaining network of health professionals and 

creatives in order to come up with different 

solutions. Creatives are taught to look for value 

creation with and for people, an attitude that 

business-minded people usually lack. They are 

often occupied with achieving short-term targets, 

rather than being occupied with the long term. U-

CREATE beliefs that innovative power is unleashed 

if people do things together. It requires one to be 

immersed in the healthcare context if one wants to 

make a change. A real improvement starts with 

looking at the values of an individual and creating 

supporting technologies that are aimed at helping 

this person for the attainment of personal goals. 

This takes time, and cannot be done from an office 

but asks you to be with the people you are 

designing for. 

What can we take with us from this 

interview? First of all, it takes on the ground 

immersement in the situation. Secondly, 

healthcare solutions should be starting from the 

people you are designing for, taking into 

considerations their values and personal goals. 

Lastly, true innovation arises from collaboration 

with all stakeholders.  
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Observation concerning elderly (Archipel Hof van 

Strijp) 

Archipel Hof van Strijp was chosen as a location 

because they were able to give us a short tour for 

our observation, while other care centers and the 

contact with GSL, Vitalis Vonderhof, was not 

available in such a short notice. The difference 

between these are that  elderly in Vitalis 

Vonderhof are independent and can provide some 

care for themselves, while Archipel Hof van Strijp 

houses those who need more care, mainly because 

they are demented or physically ill. The 

observation was held on 27-02-2019 in the 

morning. During the observation we interacted 

briefly with some of the elderly and the 

receptionists, who gave us a short preview of the 

building and told us the function of carers in the 

building. The wing we visited mainly contains 

demented elderly, who were wandering and sitting 

in a complex consisting of a series of sprawling, 

connected hallways with green gardens in 

between. Every space had large windows and 

many wallpapers of nature. Each elderly has a 

different room with a special wallpaper on the 

door. Carers and volunteers have many tasks, such 

as management of document, communication with 

nurses, answering questions from elderly, keeping 

demented elderly from wandering close to the 

door, organising activities and taking elderly out 

for a walk. Nurses were very busy and sometimes 

had to run to locations. Although carers and 

volunteers can seem laid back, their work requires 

their full attention and is emotionally taxing. Close 

to Archipel Hof van Strijp, there are many elderly 

residents. During the observation, it became clear 

that some of them come to the open cafe on the 

ground floor to enjoy tea or to work. A few of the 

independent elderly in the cafe carry electronic 

devices, such as a phone or a tablet.  

 

Interview with Annemarie and Imke Hilderink 

(Talmahof) 

First healthcare worker Annemarie was 

interviewed. She works at the Talmahof, 

Emmeloord). During her studies and work 

experience she has worked with different apps and  

 

 

 

 

formats to save patient specific data. Currently 

they work with two different apps that are purely 

focussed on gathering written health data. The first 

is accessible to close family members and  

carers, who write daily reports about the elderly. 

The second app is accessible to doctors who note 

down medica findings. Between the apps they can 

“tag” each other to read each other’s findings. 

Both these apps have a similar interface and are on 

the same homepage.  

The second interview was with Imke 

Hilderink, student HBO-V at Windesheim 

University, Zwolle. Imke has worked with elderly in 

different categories; care at home, dementia and 

the last stage of dementia. She partook in three 

internships in the healthcare, where she worked 

with 9 (or so) different but similar apps to saving 

client data. 

During these interviews we found that 

there are too many apps without any coherence 

between them. Caregivers that do not use apps in 

their daily life find it harder to learn new apps and 

it takes them longer because the apps do not have 

the same interface. 

Elderly have similar problems when playing games, 

but they find it difficult to ask for help. Initially, 

they also have to be encouraged to play by 

themselves, but usually, they enjoy playing 

afterwards. 

 

Value Proposition Canvas 

The Value Proposition Canvas (figure 2.1) show 

what GSL offers de GGD in de GGDJ application. It 

explores the advantages of a digital survey over 

paper surveys that are meant to monitor the 

health of the population. Some of the pains of the 

initial situation are solved through a digital 

application, while there are also some additional 

benefits. Because the app offers a conversation to 

the user rather than a predefined set of 

questions, it collects unexpected data. The 

application might therefore identify health issues 

among people that the GGD was not even aware 

of. A Value Proposition Canvas of the GGDJ app 

and the user can be found in appendix 2.1. 
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Figure 2.1, Value proposition canvas 
 

Value framework 

The goal of establishing a value framework is the 

mapping of values of different stakeholders. This 

will create an overview of overlap between these 

values, but also of differences. The overlap could 

consequently be a starting point to design for, 

whereas these differences potentially are issues 

that need to be tackled. A thorough understanding 

of the values of stakeholders helps in creating 

relevant design applications. This text provides a 

summary and conclusion of the value framework 

that can be found in appendix 2.2. 

 

Economy 

The cost of digital applications is relatively low, 

both for GSL and for the caregivers. This is very 

important for society in general, because 

healthcare is very expensive. The sector is growing 

quite strongly too, especially in Asia. It is also very 

easy to sell and buy such an application through 

the internet and the potential reach is very large, 

making it an attractive solution for organisations 

and potential users. In short, digital applications  

 

 

are very accessible because they make use of the 

internet infrastructure, ensuring a quick and stable 

exchange in the ecosystem. 

 

Psychology 

By improving the health and well-being of elderly, 

the health and well-being of society as a whole 

improves too. This is even greater because of the 

positive mutual influence that elderly might have 

on each other in an ecosystem. If one person is 

happy, that person is likely to make other people 

happier too through social interaction. 

Organisations like GSL, who develop applications 

for healthcare, thereby contribute to the lives of 

other people. Quality of life is at the end what we 

work and play for, so such a contribution is in that 

sense good. 

  

Products & services 

• collective and individual data analysis: ensuring 

the data will be used to improve healthcare. 

• Collecting data with a playful and interactive 

mobile application. 

Customer jobs 

• Collecting data 

• Change and add questions 

• Analyse data with built-in tools. 

Gain creators 

• Better social context of questions. Survey 

interface feels more interactive and dynamic. 

• Outperforms paper surveys and online non-

interactive surveys and platforms such as google 

surveys. 

• Smart AI chatbot. 

React to unexpected end-user input. 

• Easy usage due to iconic user interface. 

• Playful and interactive user experience. 

Gains 

• Data is well organized and easily accessible. 

• Plug and play system. UI is adaptable.  

• Add new questions and topics directly into 

system. 

• The survey is always accessible everywhere. 

• Enable end-user to add own input/topic. 

• Unexpected data input 

• Create status among Dutch citizens (users). 

• Create awareness for medical care. 

• High quantity of consumers by increasing scope. 

Pain relievers 

• Dataset is always online available 

• Admin platform 

• Qualified for different types of assessment and 

questions. 

• Remote questionnaire 

(not going into the field) 

Pains 

• Data analysis takes a lot of time, therefore it is 

expensive. 

• Data analysis is difficult. 

• Systems doesn't work any time. 

• Lack of quantity- and quality input of consumers. 

• Not qualified for different types of assessments 

and questions. 

• Dataset not always available 

• Easy access to different layer of society 

• Going into the field is inefficient. 
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Sociology 

Elderly using the same applications might not only 

benefit from the application itself, but also from 

the experience of using those applications in a 

group. They do not have to use it at the same time 

in the same space, but they can still relate to each 

other about the application. This is even more true 

for elderly, because they often live together in care 

homes. It becomes much easier to improve your 

health if you see people around you doing the 

same thing, while you might also learn from each 

other. This might also relieve caregivers, informal 

carers especially, from their caring duties, which is 

beneficial for society. GSL is part of this ecosystem, 

and being involved in the problem situation might 

give them new ideas for projects while they are 

also witnesses of the positive influence they may 

have on elderly.  

 

Ecology 

For the users of digital applications that are 

developed by GSL, the energy footprint is quite 

low. Such applications only use energy when they 

are being used, and recycling is not necessary 

because no resources are used for the product 

itself. This also goes for the organisation of GSL, 

because only an initial investment of energy and 

resources is needed to develop the product. They 

do need to keep servers turned on for the 

distribution of the product however. Still, no 

factories and physical transportation are needed 

for the production and distribution of the product, 

reducing the energy consumption and CO2 

emittance to a large extent. This is very beneficial 

for society, but also for the ecosystem since no 

space is needed for transportation infrastructure 

or factories. 

 

General conclusion 

It seems that digital healthcare applications 

developed by GSL have a few advantages: 

• The cost of development and use are quite 

low after an initial investment.  

• The potential reach is very large and the 

market is growing.  

• An improvement in the health and well-

being of users and a positive mutual 

influence will lead to a better society. 

• The production and distribution of the 

products do not require a lot of energy and 

the emittance of CO2 is relatively low too.  

The values of users and society correspond largely, 

while the economy determines whether it is 

feasible for society. The ecology refers to the long 

term effects on society. The benefits of digital 

healthcare applications developed by GSL do 

depend on the quality (the effectiveness) of these 

applications.  
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Chapter	3:	DESIGN	PROPOSITION	
 

Using the tools Value Proposition Canvas and the 

SWOT, we have come to a final business 

proposition. It is less of a design proposal and more 

of a business proposal. We propose for GSL to get 

a strategic focus on the development of a platform 

that unites all their of applications. This means that 

they complement each other, work together, and 

exchange data with each other. The applications 

are thereby offered as a package, creating a 

common frame of reference within the healthcare 

setting. Additionally, the availability of such a 

platform allows GSL to let third parties develop 

games and applications for them. Elderly that are 

connected to a care institution use the platform 

through a personal account, and generate data 

when they use any of the apps. This data is 

gathered and available in one central interface for 

the caregivers, hereby the platform is facilitating 

data collection for care institutions.	
 

Our proposal is also based on the VPC we have 

made, the results can be found in appendix 3.1. A 

video of what our proposal would mean for elderly 

can be found through this link: 

https://vimeo.com/326936050. The tentative 

poster can be found in appendix 3.2 It is somewhat 

of a metaphor; on the poster you can see a glue 

tube with app logos in it, the glue would be the GSL 

platform combining and holding all the other apps 

together.  

	
Business strategy	
Our proposition for GSL gives the chance to review 

-or maybe even adjust- the business model that is 

being used by GSL. Based on the 55+ Pattern Cards 

of BMI Lab (BMI Lab) we searched for the best 

fitting business model for the new idea, the 

platform. Currently GSL has various ways of selling 

and making profit out of their products. Almost 

each product comes with a (slightly) different 

business model. GSL mainly uses ‘Open business 

model’ and sometimes ‘Direct selling’ and 

‘Leverage customer data’ (BMI Lab). 	
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Launching a platform like we propose provides 

other opportunities for making profit with the 

products. Because of the very broad way the 

platform can be used (by elderly, by caretakers and 

by developers), there are many business models  

that could fit this new product. 

 

To make clear what the best suitable business 

model for this new product is, we divided the 

business approach in three categories; Elderly, 

Caregivers and Developers. Because of the 

different use of the platform, the business models 

that are used to make profit out of this customer 

group are slightly different. We made assumptions 

and did research into what this proposition would 

mean for the different stakeholders, see appendix 

3.3 for the results.  

	
Elderly 	
This customer group is the direct user of the 

platform. A suitable business model for this 

stakeholder group possibly is ‘Freemium’ in 

combination with ‘subscription’. The model 

‘Freemium’ gives the customer the ability to get 

familiar with the platform and play with restricted 

time or functionality without paying. This is a very 

accessible way of getting customers familiar with 

the brand and the platform. Consequently, when 

the customer is satisfied with the platform and the 

‘Freemium’ version is not fulfilling enough, the 

business model ‘Subscription’ could be used. The 

customers need to pay a regular fee on a (for 

example) monthly basis to get access to the other 

apps on the platform (BMI Lab). 	
	
Caregivers	
The back-end of the platform is being used by the 

caregivers. The business model ‘Flatrate’ is the 

model that we would recommend for this 

stakeholder group. Within this model, access to the 

platform is provided with a fixed price regardless 

of use, functions, or time restrictions (BMI Lab). All 

caregivers will therefore have access to the back-

end data collected at elderly, regardless the level 

of subscription. Free advertising and implementing 

support will be given by this stakeholder group to 

the subscription of the elderly due to their wants 

for data.	
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Developers	
The model ‘Cross selling’ will give GSL the 

opportunity to sell products of these stakeholders 

to the ‘Elderly’ customer group while not having to 

invest time and effort in making games 

themselves. The business models ‘Making more of 

it’ and ‘Revenue sharing’ are recommended for this 

stakeholder group. The model ‘Making more of it’ 

describes sharing in knowledge and other existing 

assets in the company with this stakeholder group 

to gain more revenue while not losing the focus on 

building own applications and games. The 

‘Revenue sharing’ model will turn the threat, 

growing competition in developing games, found 

in SWOT analysis into an opportunity and later into 

a strength. Next to turning the threat into an 

opportunity, this model will create a foundation in 

partnerships all over the world to increase the 

quantity, quality and shared revenue.	
	
Feasibility	
The transformation from a multitude of 

applications to a platform that encompasses them 

all, requires an initial investment from GSL. A 

server is needed on which all data exchange takes 

place and on which data can be collected. Also, all 

applications should have a similar User Interface 

(UI). GSL has a very flexible team with quite some 

skills in app-development so this can be done by 

the GSL team. Time, effort, and thereby money, is 

required for the realisation of these changes. We 

also looked into the competitiveness of this 

platform and why GSL would benefit from it, see 

appendix 3.4. Design rules and more of an 

execution plan are in appendix 3.5.	
	
Business model and SWOT analysis	
Our business proposal builds upon the strengths of 

Game Solutions Lab. First of all, a coherent 

platform incorporates the wide variety of 

applications that are already part of the portfolio. 

Secondly, having a platform still allows GSL to sell 

the same application to multiple parties. It even 

facilitates doing so because such an application 

might be part of a package. Lastly, the 

implementation of a coherent platform is not in 

conflict with the other strengths of GSL. 	

The implementation of a coherent platform 

addresses one of the main weaknesses of GSL; 

branding. It is currently rather unclear what GSL 

does exactly on their website, and all their projects 

look different. A platform is specifically meant to 

create a unified marketing image. Selling packages 

rather than separate applications might also help 

GSL in focussing on specific markets. The platform 

does not solve a different issue however; the fact 

that elderly tend to have difficulty using digital 

applications. It might make it easier in the case that 

elderly use multiple apps though, because a 

consistent User Interface will reduce the time that 

elderly need to learn how to use them.	
 Looking at the opportunities as defined in 

the SWOT analysis before, a coherent platform is 

specifically aimed at the (near) future because 

elderly will increasingly be able to interact with 

smart devices. Besides, the market for healthcare 

applications for elderly is growing because of a 

higher life expectancy, the fact that elderly care is 

a focus point of the EU in 2019, and because of the 

rapidly growing market in Asia. These advantages 

are not specific for a coherent platform as we 

propose. However, it could certainly help in getting 

a unified brand image, which facilitates increasing 

the market share. The proposal does not make use 

of the advent of so-called immersive technologies 

like Virtual Reality and Augmented Reality.	
 The business proposal bypasses the threat 

of losing against app-developers because 

programming has become very accessible and 

because app-development can easily be 

outsourced to countries like India. It actually turns 

this weakness into a strength; a platform in 

ownership of GSL does not only have to contain 

applications developed by themselves, it could also 

incorporate applications developed by third 

parties who seek to reach a market. Furthermore, 

the implementation of a coherent platform could 

be considered a first step in specialisation. Rather 

than offering the app- and concept development 

expertise of GSL, it offers already existing 

applications to a specific target group with specific 

needs and wishes. 
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Chapter	4:	BOARD	OF	 INNOVATION	AND	VALUE	FLOW	
MODEL	
	
In order to get a clear understanding of the design 

and business proposal, the Board of Innovation	
(de Bont, den Ouden, Schifferstein, Smulders & 

Van Der Voort, 2013) as a tool is quite useful.  An 

oversight over the whole structure of all the 

different connections between all stakeholders is 

created easily. The full scheme can be found in 

appendix 4.1. 	
A mapping of all stakeholders; Game 

Solutions Lab, a healthcare institution, elderly, 

developers and government (figure 4.1). Because 

our model creates the opportunity to expand the 

customer segment, we divide the stakeholder 

group ‘Elderly’ into two separate groups. One 

consists of elderly that live at or receive care from 

a healthcare institution (caregivers). We call them 

‘Elderly / caretakers’. The second group 

encompasses the elderly that do not need care. 

This group is called ‘No care elderly’. The ‘Elderly / 

caretakers’ and the ‘Healthcare institution / 

caregivers’ stakeholders are intrinsically bound 

because of the care and housing they exchange 

with each other. Therefore a dotted line is draw 

around them.	
	
Game Solutions Lab, Healthcare institution and 

Elderly	
The stakeholders Game Solutions Lab, healthcare 

institution and elderly are connected in figure 4.2. 

The connections and exchanges between GSL and 

No Care Elderly are shown too. 	
The platform is provided to the elderly. In 

exchange GSL gains insights from testing the 

platform and applications with them. Healthcare 

institutions make use of the other side of the 

platform. They are provided with a clear oversight 

of the data that has been collected by the different 

applications in one place.  

 

 

 

 

GSL offers service to ensure the healthcare 

institutions can work with the platform in the most 

beneficial and efficient way. In return, GSL gains 

exposure, insights from the experts at the 

healthcare institution and, of course, a financial 

reward.		
The service provided by GSL to the healthcare 

institutions will be handed over to the elderly by 

the caregivers. The healthcare institution gains the 

needed data and reputation in return. The 

payment for the use of the application will be 

added to the current monthly payment of the 

elderly to the healthcare institution. The 

healthcare institution could however, also decide 

not to charge its users in order to maximise the 

incoming dataflow. In that case, you could say that 

elderly are paying with their data. A ‘No Care 

Elderly’ is able get access to the platform via a 

subscription. Since this stakeholder is not 

dependent on care, no extra service is needed.	
 

 

Figure 4.2, connections and exchanges between 
Game Solutions Lab, Healthcare institution and 
Elderly	

  Figure 4.1, The stakeholders 
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Game Solutions Lab, Developers and Government	
The developers and the government, as shown in 

figure 4.3, can be seen as the needed ‘third parties’ 

of our proposal. The chapter Design Proposition 

explains that our proposal includes the partnership 

with third party developers to enlarge the content 

and variety of the applications in the platform. To 

make sure the developers will develop an 

application with the desired quality and user 

interface, knowledge and a Design Guide is 

provided to the developers. The developers have 

the obligation to pay in order to get access to the 

knowledge and the Design Guide. Next to the 

payment, the developers will deliver the 

applications. In return for the applications, GSL 

gives a percentage of the profit that they gain out 

of the specific app and the corresponding credits.	
The government will act on the background of the 

business model. Game Solutions Lab could receive 

subsidy from the government to develop a certain 

system or application and give the government 

reputation in exchange.  

 

Figure 4.3, connections and exchanges between 
Game Solutions Lab, Developers and Government 
 

The government might also be useful to partner up 

with because of their power to create exposure 

and lobby for Game Solutions Lab. Similarly, the 

developers might also be able to receive subsidy 

from the government in order to develop preferred 

applications.  

 

 

Figure 4.4, value flow model 
 

 

Value flow model	
In order to investigate the impact on society, the 

value flow model was used. This model combines 

the value framework (de Bont, den Ouden, 

Schifferstein, Smulders & Van Der Voort, 2013) 

with aspects of the board of innovation. Figure 4.4 

on the left shows the result. In the value flow 

model, the elderly who live on their own and the 

elderly who live in a care home, are grouped under 

the title ‘Senior’. This was done because both gain 

similar values from parties that take a similar role 

towards them. Additionally, the value flow model 

would not need to feature two user groups. 	
In case of elderly that live at home, the 

elderly will gain autonomy from family members. 

Otherwise they will gain autonomy from the 

informal carers and carers. In both cases however, 

the senior receives autonomy form GSL, since the 

company provides both platform and apps to the 

user, but also enables the user to give feedback 

through user testing. In the model, the care home 

and the non-informal carer are also put under one 

umbrella term. However, the model still aims to 
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take into account that the care home is more 

distant than the carers by placing this stakeholder 

in both layers. These carers are grouped because 

they do not exchange any value that is relevant for 

GSL with each other. Informal carers are kept 

separate from the carers who are working for the 

care homes and the family. Informal carers could 

also be outside the family and are not paid by care 

homes. In this model, the health institutions and 

care homes are kept separate since they are 

different entities who interact differently with the 

elderly. Additionally, the care home and carers are 

much closer and have more personal contact with 

caretakers. 	
Health institutions and care homes fulfil 

very similar roles with respect to GSL and elderly 

(see figure 4.4). They are therefore placed close to 

one another in the model. Important to note is that 

the dotted lines show exchange of values that only 

occur under certain conditions. For example, the 

elderly senior could not pay GSL for extra apps 

when they receive the platform from the care 

home, carers or their family, because the platform 

already comes with a few apps. In this case, this 

‘value’ will not be exchanged.	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



 14 

Chapter	5:	BUSINESS	STRATEGY	
 

With a new design and business proposal comes a 

new strategy. The models stated above present the 

future situation once our proposal is implemented. 

In other words, the models are the target. To 

ensure this target can be reached in the most 

efficient way, we present a business strategy along 

with the models.  

 

Phase 1: The Start 

• Formulating and testing Design Guidelines 

and Rules 

• Adjusting already existing applications 

• Building the platform for the effective 

communication between the applications 

 

Phase 2: Expanding market share 

• Brand creation with consistent User 

Interfaces 

• Exploiting the new image of GSL in 

healthcare 

• Expanding market share with an improved 

reputation 

• Testing whether consistent User Interfaces 

and inter-applications communication 

does indeed improve healthcare 

 

Phase 3: Becoming a healthcare applications 

platform 

• Hiring a team of account managers for 

Healthcare institutions 

• Hiring a team of account managers for 

Developers 

• Marketing to Developers 

 

Phase 4: Making friends with your enemy  

• Elderly without care - marketing, sell, etc. 

• Organising develop-days for competitors 

• Offering user-testing workshops for 

developers with elderly 

 

Phase 5: Implementation 

• Bringing third-party applications onto the 

market through the GSL platform 

• Managing effective communication on the 

platform 

 

 

 

 

 

Phase 6: Exploiting new markets abroad 

• Devising a marketing plan for neighbouring 

countries like Belgium and Germany 

• Expanding account manager team 

• Executing international marketing plan 

• Repeating Phase 4 and 5 

 

As stated before, the new business models contain 

six stakeholders, including the client, GSL, itself. On 

the basis of other five stakeholders, the business 

strategy is elaborate in six phases. 

 

Phase 1: The start 

Starting with the new proposal requires some 

investments. First the Design Guidelines and Rules 

are composed, tested and adjusted to make sure 

this is the perfect ‘manual’ for our own staff as well 

as all third party developers. Second, all the 

present applications are redesigned based on the 

Design Guidelines and Rules.  

Next to that, the platform is developed, tested and 

finalised. 

 

Phase 2: Expanding market share 

In this phase the preparation for implementing the 

platform is the main topic. In so doing, a new fresh 

brand with a consistent User Interface is created. 

This will help exploiting the new image of GSL in 

healthcare. The market share with an improved 

reputation is expanded. Afterwards, testing 

whether consistent User Interfaces and inter-

applications communication does indeed improve 

healthcare is been done. 

 

Phase 3: Becoming a healthcare applications 

platform 

The platform goes live. To ensure elderly and 

healthcare institutions will become customers, a 

team of account managers is hired.  

The second step of this phase is preparing the next 

phase, where third parties are recruited. 

Therefore, a team of account managers with the 

aim towards developers is set up. With this team 

the marketing plans for recruiting developers is 

constructed and executed. 
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Phase 4: Making friend with your enemy 

In this phase elderly without the need of care 

become customers thanks to an extra marketing 

plan for this stakeholder group.  

Next to that, this phase focuses on attracting and 

recruiting the developers. Therefore developers-

day are organised to get familiar with each other 

and share mutual expectations and knowledge. 

Also, user-testing workshop with elderly are 

offered and organised for the developers. 

 

Phase 5: Implementation 

This phase is about making the step towards a ‘real’ 

platform. GSL PLUS will now also feature third-

party applications. This, of course, does bring its 

own challenges. These are first of all technical in 

nature; it is very important that all applications 

work together properly. Secondly, this step 

involves more communication and organization. 

Because of the presence of third parties, 

stakeholder management becomes more complex, 

and a better organization and structured 

communication is needed in order to deal with 

that.  

 

Phase 6: Exploiting new markets abroad 

Once the market position in the Netherlands has 

been established, it is time to look across the 

borders. With an already existing platform and 

applications, it is relatively easy to export them to 

neighbouring countries. The organization and 

marketing is something that needs to be given 

attention while doing this.  
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Chapter	6:	CONCLUSION
The SWOT analysis made clear that GSL has a small 

and loyal team with expertise in a wide variety of 

areas, a large network, and an extensive portfolio. 

GSL seems to suffer from the strength of having a 

very broad portfolio however, because it makes 

branding hard. This also relates to the lack of 

coherence between all the developed applications. 

Our proposal tries to tackle this problem by 

combining all the applications into one platform 

with the same -though unique- interface elderly 

can easily get familiar with. 	
One of the greatest opportunities of 

elderly healthcare is the target group itself. The 

fact that the population is aging, means that there 

is an increasing amount of elderly in the 

Netherlands. Being able to provide applications to 

all the elderly, even if they are connected to a 

healthcare institution, will increasing the amount 

of customers enormously. It is therefore a great 

opportunity to adjust the aim of the current 

customer segment and target no care elderly too. 

A new marketing strategy would be needed for 

that.  	
 

One of the threats that we found was the growing 

competition in development due to the increasing 

connectivity all over the world and the ease with 

which an application can be developed nowadays. 

Our proposal changes these future competitors 

into a strength by using them as an ‘third party’ 

developer for applications that could be part of GSL 

PLUS.	
	
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Value Proposition Canvas helped in creating an 

understanding of the value exchanges between all 

stakeholder groups and the ones that could 

potentially be fulfilled by a platform of GSL. The 

Value Framework gave us the opportunity to dig 

deeper into the shared and different values of the 

involved stakeholders. Doing so, we found that the 

values of users and society correspond largely, 

while the economy determines whether it is 

feasible for society. The ecology refers to the long 

term effects on society. The benefits of digital 

healthcare applications developed by GSL do 

depend on the quality and (the effectiveness) of 

these applications, but we think that a platform 

could provide a new dimension to this. Because the 

applications work together and complement each 

other, they could be even more instrumental in the 

improvement of healthcare. 	
 

With the use of the Board of Innovation and the 

Value Flows model we developed an 

understanding of how stakeholders might be 

connected and what value they might exchange. 

The findings helped us to improve our business 

proposal. It became clear for example, what 

stakeholder provides or gains exposure and 

reputation, and, the stakeholder government 

turned out to play a potential role.	
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Conclusion: what is the gain for all stakeholders?	
There is an obvious benefit to a platform for 

elderly. The fact that they often experience 

difficulty in learning new things, makes it hard for 

them to use digital devices, which have the main 

advantage of multifunctionality through the wide 

variety of apps. A consistent UI in digital 

applications that work together and complement 

each other, will therefore help elderly in using 

technology. 	
Considering the perspective of caregivers, 

it becomes clear that the platform makes them 

more efficient. Caregivers will need to use less of 

their time for helping elderly, because digital 

applications take over part of their tasks. There is 

another great advantage for health facilities: more 

application use increases the amount of data they 

can collect, and different applications yield data 

about different aspects, the combination of which 

results in more meaningful knowledge. These 

effects can only arises in the combination of apps, 

and could not be established by treating each app 

separately. 	
 

Lastly, GSL will need to make an initial investment 

in developing the platform and making changes to 

their applications. This will help them in 

establishing a unified brand image, which we 

identified as a weakness in the SWOT analysis. 

Such an image makes them even more known in 

the branch of elderly care, potentially helping them 

with the acquisition of new clients. We believe that 

GSL also improves their product(s) by the 

development of a platform as we propose. A better 

product creates more revenue at the end. Game 

Solutions Lab might thereby go from an app-

development company towards the healthcare 

solutions lab, making even more elderly happy.	

 

During the final presentation of this course, our 

client, Game Solutions Lab was present. At the end 

of the presentation they agreed with the 

opportunities this design and business proposal 

has to offer. It was, according to our client, very 

nice to have a objective view from someone 

outside of the company that is not influenced in 

any way. The client was enthusiastic about the 

platform, it possibilities and its corresponding 

business model. However, they playfully said their 

programming department will not be so pleased 

due to the amount of work they have to do in order 

to make GSL PLUS happen. 
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REFLECTIONS	
 

Wiebe Audenaerd (1407546)	
As a fresh pre-master student, it was challenging to 

adapt to the structure, expectations and workflow 

of the TU/e. During this course I got the 

opportunity to expand my previously obtained 

brief knowledge in constructing and executing 

business models, while combining it with design 

challenges in an environment where a lot of room 

and acceptance for improvement is made.	
As stated in my PDP, my biggest challenges 

are constructing a report on an academic level and 

mastering the English language. To ensure I would 

face the challenge of understanding the English 

language, I asked the group if I could present one 

of the assignments so I could train my 

pronunciation. Thanks to the feedback I received 

from my group I learned that my enthusiasm can 

disrupt the ease of the presentation, which I should 

improve in future presentations. I will include this 

in my PDP to make sure I will be a designer who can 

express his ideas in an understandable way, but 

without losing too much of my enthusiasm. Next to 

that, I asked members of our group to help me with 

constructing a report. This was very helpful, and I 

learned how to start and put references into a 

report.	
Interviewing the stakeholders, I noticed 

that I was quite comfortable in asking questions, so 

I could easily take the lead in this. I have learned 

that meeting the user and/or society can be very 

time consuming but it is definitely worth it. With 

the help of all (mostly) new different models we 

had to use, I learned how to reflect and gain 

insights into the ‘business side’ of creating value 

for a stakeholder by design. I developed an 

understanding in all the tools, and even used some 

of them for my own company already. 	
For me, a healthy group atmosphere is 

very important to create a productive work 

environment. Therefore, I put effort in making the 

meetings effective while still leaving room for 

everyone's point of view. I have learned that a 

group with a variety of backgrounds and interests, 

can easily supplement each other. However, this 

also led to a lot of discussions. Once a discussion 

lasted for too long, I tried to step in as a ‘team 

leader’ to end the discussion with a solution we all 

could agree on. I have learned a lot from stepping 

into this role.	

 

 

Looking back on the project, I am satisfied with the 

final result and the effort we put into it. From my 

point of view, we used our strengths to tackle each 

other’s weaknesses well. This course encouraged 

me to take more ‘business minded’ courses in the 

future. In future projects like this, I will avoid the 

miscommunication we sometimes had during this 

course by immediately elaborating or correcting 

arguments and findings from each other from the 

very start. 

 

 

Myrthe Hilderink (1434756) 

Designing with and for multiple stakeholders 

introduced me to new tools which I can use when 

creating a business/design proposal. Most of the 

tools we used were new to me, I had never worked 

with a VPC before. I found it interesting to see how 

all four of us interpreted the explanation about this 

tool different. We had discussions about this topic 

which gave me more insights into how and why 

people would interpret the model that way, which 

is use full to learn because when I give a 

presentation it can help to formulate sentences in 

a way that there is no room for different 

interpretation.	
Neither had I worked with the VFM, VFW and BOI 

before. I now understand these tools and if 

applicable I can use them in other projects as well. 

Value Framework and Board of Innovation were 

the tools that I found most useful. By working on a 

Value framework we mapped all the stakeholders 

involved we learned how to use their perspective 

in the different aspects of the framework, 

psychology, sociology, economy and ecology. This 

gave us interesting new insights for the project and 

made me realise that the values differ very much 

per stakeholder. The Board of innovation was new 

to me, I had never used this tool before but I found 

it interesting to see the how our project could work 

and create a profit for the different parties 

involved. Combining this with the Value flow 

model it was a good starting point for the business 

proposal we did. In the VFM you can see the values 

that are being exchanged rather then the money, 

which you can see in the BOI.	
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I found it interesting to visit all the different 

stakeholders, to see how they work and hear what 

tasks they do gave us new insights for our proposal. 

We had a masterclass about interviewing so it was 

nice to go into the field and practice what we had 

learned. This was also a nice opportunity for me to 

get used to the dynamics between the different 

people that were in the room during the interview.	
Working with people with a different background 

was challenging at times. Our different points of 

views resulted in discussions. For example about 

the poster, the poster had to include information 

but should still be attractive to look at. During 

these discussions I had to try hard to empathize 

with the other students and try to understand how 

and why they think the way they do. This was a 

learning experience I did not expect first from this 

project but was one of my main learnings, outside 

the tools, during this project. In the future I think 

emphasizing with co-workers or other 

stakeholders will be easier because I am now 

conscious that I have to do that during a project. 	
 

 

Arne Steemers (1008107) 

Design with and for Multiple Stakeholders 

introduces us to business tools and teaches us to 

apply and synthesise them in a professional 

context. Besides, the course gives its own 

perspective on design. I will elaborate on my 

experience with the tools and on this new 

perspective in the following.  

The SWOT analysis is meant as a tool for 

the analysis of a business (or organisation). It gives 

insights in the position of a company compared to 

the outside world. I think that it was quite fruitful 

in the case of GSL, because it gave a clue to the 

direction that GSL could be developed. The SWOT 

really helped in defining this direction, and I would 

like to use it in future projects for that reason. 

 The Value Proposition Canvas and the 

Value Framework were quite useful too. The 

Canvas gave us a better understanding of what GSL 

does, and it also clearly showed the way 

organisations and customers both benefit from a 

design through the pains, gains, pain relievers and 

gain creators. I experienced the Value Framework 

as a good way of mapping all stakeholders involved 

in a broader societal context. It made me 

understand that ‘Psychology’ largely coincides with 

‘Sociology’, because society is a collection of many 

users. Also ‘Economy’ provides the frame within 

which developments can take place, and mainly 

refers to the feasibility of design propositions. 

Lastly, ‘Ecology’ is about the long-term effects of 

these propositions on the natural environment. By 

categorising all stakeholders and by identifying the 

values of each, the Value Framework gives a better 

understanding of the larger context.  

 The Board of Innovation was very useful in 

investigating but also in exploring the way that GSL 

could make our business proposal work financially. 

It gives a good overview of what is already there, 

and then it helps in seeing new possibilities and 

ways that it could be improved. The Value Flow 

Model is quite similar to the Board of Innovation in 

my opinion, with the main difference that it is 

about the exchange of values rather than money 

and reputation and the like. It made me 

understand what the added value of GSL PLUS 

could be for society as a whole. Economy at the 

end, is a way for us people to create better value 

trade-offs for society. 

 I now view design as a carrier of values 

between different stakeholders. The course made 

me see that design is about proposing the way that 

values could be exchanged between stakeholders 

to the benefit of all parties. This also means that 

design does not necessarily need to be a product; 

our proposal for GSL was less about design and 

more about the business of this design. I now see 

the importance of including business in a design 

proposal from the very beginning. I will not view 

design and business as separate activities any 

more, and I will try to integrate both of them in 

future projects.  
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Rong-rong Zhang (0998757) 

During this course I learned how to create a strong 

value proposition and how to develop it in a multi-

stakeholder network. I also discovered and worked 

with concrete tools to tackle these challenges, such 

as the SWOT analysis, the Value proposition 

canvas, the Value framework and the Value Flow 

models. 

This project was the first time I worked to create a 

pure business proposal without focus on product 

or service design. This was new to me as I had to 

listen more to what customers said, instead of 

observing what users do. Instead of thinking what 

might be, we analysed a concreter market. This 

was eye opening to me as this delivered tangible 

proof in an efficient way. However, I do regret that 

I did not gain more hard skills, as we did not create 

a physical prototype and I did not work on the 

movie. 

Besides this, I was pleasantly surprised with how 

much I learned about finding and approaching 

stakeholders. Although we could find stakeholders 

relatively fast due to the network of a group 

member, finding and interviewing stakeholders 

was still more work than I thought. For me it's 

therefore important to broaden my network and 

keep track of my contacts.  

During the project, I also obtained experience with 

planning and in some meetings I took the role of a 

team leader. This was a new experience, since I’m 

an introvert and tend to take the role as a follower. 

I learned that it is important to be to the point, to 

take initiative with communicating and to delegate 

tasks. 

Concerning teamwork, I experienced our team as 

focused and diverse. Since Wiebe and Myrthe had 

different backgrounds, they provided interesting 

insights regarding graphical design, stakeholder 

approach and project structure and process. All in 

all, being part of this team was a great experience: 

we had a team with different viewpoints and the 

ambitious aim to redesign the business strategy of 

GSL instead of only adding a product. I think that 

this experience will therefore continue to set itself 

apart from my other projects.  
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APPENDICES	
1.1 SWOT Analysis	
Strengths 

• The portfolio of Game solutions lab is very 

extensive, there are a lot of different 

projects for and with different 

stakeholders.  

• Game solutions lab has a big network with 

a lot of experts in different areas  

• Game solutions lab has in-house 

knowledge and skills in a wide variety of 

areas. They originated from three 

companies and therefore have a lot of 

expertise in different sectors. ("Game 

Solutions Lab – Powered by Games for 

Health Projects & Idee Brouwerij", 2019) 

• Game solutions lab has a unique business 

model, where they solve a problem for one 

client and then sell the solution to other 

clients.  

• Game solutions lab has a unique business 

model. Multiple parties are involved with 

every project, but no financers. This way all 

the parties involved have something to 

lose which could motivate them to work 

harder.  

• Game solutions lab has loyal customers, 

for example they have been working with 

municipality and Sensire for a long time 

and keep doing new projects for 

them.("Game Solutions Lab – Powered by 

Games for Health Projects & Idee 

Brouwerij", 2019) 

• Game solutions lab excels in user testing, 

they have a broad network and expertise 

to do this type of research 

• Game solutions lab is low key, they are 

easy to approach and because they are 

only with thirty people it is a very firm 

community. 

• The projects they work on vary a lot, they 

are easily adapted to a new 

project/situation. ("Game Solutions Lab – 

Powered by Games for Health Projects & 

Idee Brouwerij", 2019) 

 

 

 

Weaknesses 

• Game Solutions Lab has a difficult to 

understand website. The branding of their 

own projects is quite hard to understand. 

It is not clear what their part of the project 

is and what is not. 

• They do not focus on a specific market. 

This means that they do have knowledge in 

a lot of areas but are not experts on any of 

the subjects they work on. 

• Game solutions lab loses focus on 

stakeholders. There are a lot of different 

projects they work on at the same time 

which makes it hard to focus on one 

subject.  

• Their target group is not in line with the 

products they produce. They mainly work 

on apps and digital solutions, not on 

physical products. This could be handy 

mainly for elderly people so that they do 

not need expensive devices with excessive 

functions that are too complicated for 

them. ("Game Solutions Lab – Powered by 

Games for Health Projects & Idee 

Brouwerij", 2019) 

 

Opportunities 

• AR and VR are upcoming markets which 

the company has yet to take advantage of. 

This new interface brings new design 

opportunities concerning immersion. 

(Alkhamisi, & Monowar, 2013; Anthes, 

García-Hernández, Wiedemann & 

Kranzlmüller, 2016) 

• More elderly are learning to use 

technology, which leads to more trendy 

and independent elderly. Designing for this 

target group requires new business 

strategies. (Anderson & Perrin, 2017) 

• The market of products for elderly is 

increasing, not only has the life expectancy 

increased the recent years, the EU has 

made care for elderly a focus point in 2019. 

(European Commission, 2018) 
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• Since a few years, game design has 

become a University level study. This 

increases the amount of educated game 

designers on the market, which means that 

the company can hire people with new and 

different skill sets. (Deterding, Sicart, 

Nacke, O'Hara & Dixon, 2011) 

• The company currently uses the sales of 

apps to make a revenue. Perhaps they 

could look into other, different and 

possibly more efficient ways to generate 

revenue. ("Game Solutions Lab – Powered 

by Games for Health Projects & Idee 

Brouwerij", 2019) 

• The company could possibly attempt to 

enter the market overseas. This will be 

beneficial, since the market of healthcare 

and education is growing in Asia. However, 

this will require the company to rebrand, 

taking into account their values. (Gough, 

2000; Frenk, Chen, Bhutta, Cohen, Crisp, 

Evans, & Kistnasamy, 2010) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Threats 

• Programming has become more 

accessible; a wide variety of platforms 

exist that enables people to create digital 

applications without expertise knowledge. 

Through the availability of learning 

modules and tutorials, acquiring 

knowledge and skills has become easier 

and more accessible.  

• Also, the advent of programmers in mainly 

India (and good internet connections) 

means that programming work can be 

outsourced quite easily and cheaply. 

(Kobitzsch, Rombach, & Feldmann, 2001) 

• Additionally, many startups in the game 

industry already have more extensive 

portfolios concerning new technologies 

(such as AR and VR) than GSL. 

• Due to the increasing connectivity around 

the world, more and more companies have 

started to specialise. They have become 

the experts in catering to the needs of a 

very specific but global market. These 

companies often put larger unspecialised 

companies out of their jobs. Among these 

companies, there are many focussed on 

concept development, something that is 

considered to be the strong point of GSL. 

For GSL, these companies are a threat. 

(Ismail, 2014) 
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2.1 Value Proposition Canvas of 

the GGDJ app and the user  

 

Products and services 

• collective and individual data analysis 

• using the data to improve healthcare 

 

Gain creators 

• knowing what they can improve upon 

• very easy to interact with 

• Open questions makes customer feel more 

in control over the conversation. 

• guaranteeing that the information will be 

meaningful for the GGD 

• More attention is given to the user as 

individual because the GGD personally 

uses more effort in thinking up good/clear 

questions. 

 

Pain relievers 

• The questionnaire can be paused anytime, 

making the user able to perform the task 

when they are free and also making sure 

they are not frustrated by the length of the 

questionnaire. 

• The users are able to choose themselves 

what kind of answer they give, instead of 

having to conform to predefined ways of 

answering. 

• The answers of users are not always 

reliable because he or she has to give 

answers in predefined formats.  

 

Customer jobs 

• functional: 

- supporting healthcare 

- feeling useful 

• social: 

- being able to say that you are helping the 

GGD 

• emotional 

 - pass time 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Gains 

• more fun 

• The user is able to discuss what he or she 

thinks that is important. 

• The user has more control, the application 

can be downloaded and deleted again 

whenever he or she wants. 

• The application can be used anytime 

anywhere, giving the user the opportunity 

to decide oneself. 

 

Pains 

• It takes quite some time and effort to go to 

a specific space and take time to fill in long 

surveys 

• Survey is often taken when the user does 

not feel like doing it or when he or she 

does not have time. 

• Frustrations occur when the end of the 

interview is far away, when the questions 

are not clear, and when the questions are 

complicated. 

• Users are obliged to answer in a 

predefined format and cannot ask 

questions. 

• Current surveys lack interactivity and 

engagement. 

 

Our business proposal can not be completely 

elaborated in terms of the value proposition 

canvasses because they were specifically geared to 

one project of GSL. The same gains, gain creators, 

pains, and pain relievers therefore do not always 

apply. However, they can provide insight 

nonetheless.  
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Similar to the digital questionnaire application 

developed for the GGD (GGDj is the product, 

ordinary people are the customers), digital 

applications have the advantage of always being 

available everywhere compared to caregivers 

(gain). This gives elderly more control over their 

lives. Also, effective communication between 

different applications in the platform allows health 

facilities to offer personalised support to elderly 

relatively cheaply (gain creator). This has the 

added advantage of collecting more meaningful 

data; combining data of different applications gives 

a more accurate picture of the situation. 

Additionally, a consistent platform of applications 

in the sense of a consistent UI, addresses the 

difficulty that elderly often have in learning new 

things (pain reliever). 

An important part of the GSL challenge is 

the collection and sharing of data. Their interactive 

systems are needed for this collection in order to 

share knowledge to health institutions. The 

business proposal of a coherent platform adds a 

new dimension to this gain creator; by combining 

the different data of all applications, a more 

complete picture can be formed. Health care 

institutions will thus have more knowledge, 

enabling them to improve upon their practice. 

Personalised support might be given with the help 

of Artificial Intelligence for example (gain creator).  
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Appendix 2.2 Value Framework	

	
value 

framework     

 society ecosystem organisation user 

economy wealth stability profit value for money 

 (enabe high GDP) 

(exchange can happen for a 

long time) 

(low as possible cost of 

producing, high selling costs) 

(user wants as much 

value for their 

investment) 

 

The healthcare sector is 

growing and upcoming 

globally, especially in Asia. 

Interaction through the 

product is cheap and quick 

through the use of the 

internet. 

There is only an initial 

investment for development. 

After that, maintenance costs 

and distribution costs are 

relatively low. 

Digital applications can 

be used almost 

everywhere and any 

time, so an initial 

investment in such an 

application is rather 

worthwhile. 

 

Low-cost digital applications 

potentially have a large 

impact on a very expensive 

sector: healthcare. 

The influence of changing 

transport costs and taxes on 

the market where the product 

is sold, is relatively low. 

Service can easily be up-

scaled and the potential 

market is quite large. 

The application will 

probably be supported 

for quite some time and 

(free) updates will make 

it even better. 

 

Once the digital application 

has been developed, it can be 

made available to a lot of 

people. 

Selling and buying the product 

is relatively easy through the 

internet and the 

standardisation of digital 

platforms.  

The possibilities are 

endless, meaning that 

many diverse features 

can be provided. 

psychology wellbeing shared drivers core values happiness 

 (individual place in society) 

(external and internal events 

which have influence about 

people) (raison d'etre) 

(increased life 

satisfaction) 

 

A healthcare application is 

able to contribute to the 

health and well-being of 

society. 

A healthy person is a 

productive person; healthy 

people are generally happier, 

more mobile, and more 

active. This means that they 

might positively influence 

others and consume more. 

Developing applications for 

healthcare means 

contributing to the lives of 

other people. Quality of life is 

at the end what we work and 

play for, such a contribution 

is in that sense good. 

A digital application is 

able to give personal 

attention (with the use of 

AI). 

 

The use of technology makes 

healthcare cheaper, meaning 

that more of it can be 

provided to society. 

A product or service that is 

used by multiple people 

creates common ground for 

people to interact with each 

other. 

Digital application generally 

are very reliable services that 

are usually available when 

they are needed. GSL thereby 

supports its users. 

Healthcare applications 

fill a gap in the needs of 

users (because they are 

cheaper than people 

doing a similar job). 

    

The use of digital 

applications for health-

related issues by elderly 

might help them to 

become better in using 

modern technologies 

(smartphones and the 

like). 

sociology meaningfull life reciprocity social responsibility belonging 

 (the greater good) 

(mutually interdependent 

contribution and benefit) 

(final result of organisation 

on society, people, planet) 

(people can show which 

group they belong to) 

 

Healthy and happy people 

positively influence their 

Involvement in the problem 

situation automatically gives 

Digital healthcare 

applications presumably 

Users of the same 

applications can relate to 
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environment and thereby 

society in general. 

multiple stakeholder 

perspectives, which might 

give GSL new ideas and 

opportunities for the 

improvement of their 

products and services. 

contribute to society in 

general. 

each other about these 

applications, and help 

each other in using them. 

 

Healthier elderly relieve 

caregivers and especially 

informal carers of their caring 

duties, meaning that they will 

have more time for other 

things. 

If the application works and is 

liked by its users, then the 

word is likely to spread among 

elderly and caregivers. This 

word-of-mouth 

advertisement might lead to 

new projects for GSL. 

The availability of serious 

games might compete with 

games that are purely 

amusing. Playing such games 

thus contributes to the lives 

of people beyond 

amusement without them 

making an effort for it. 

Being part of a group in 

which people try to 

improve their health, 

makes an inspiring 

community for all 

members.  

    

Users might feel that 

they are not 'alone' in 

tryin to solve their own 

health-related issues. 

ecology livability of the environment  eco effectiveness eco-footprint 

 - 

(transparency, integrity, 

shared responsibility) 

(green, positive agenda for 

the environment.)  

 

Physical' transportation of 

digital applications is not 

needed, meaning that less 

trucks, trains, factories etc. 

will be needed that emit toxic 

substances, CO2, and have 

other negative effects on the 

environment. 

Digital applications can simply 

be copied electronically, so no 

factories and the like are 

needed. The impact on the 

ecosystem is thereby lower.  

Almost no energy and 

resources are needed for 

maintenance and 

improvements of the 

application after the initial 

development phase. 

Digital applications only 

use energy when they 

are being used. 

 

Less transportation 

infrastructure is needed for 

the distribution of digital 

applications, leaving space for 

other things. 

No transportation 

infrastructure is needed for 

the distribution of digital 

applications, leaving more 

room for natural vegetation.  

The energy footprint for the 

distribution of the product is 

quite low, since only the 

internet is needed (which 

uses quite some energy 

nonetheless because of 

servers that are always up). 

Recycling of the product 

is not needed because 

digital applications are 

simply electronic copies 

that can be installed and 

deleted at will. 
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Appendix 3.2 What it means for 

elderly	
A single (digital) platform for elderly provides a 

point of reference in digital healthcare 

technologies. It enables the developer to create 

coherence in the ‘look and feel’ of the applications, 

making it easier to use multiple of such 

applications after one has been learned. This does 

however, require a certain proficiency in digital 

devices on beforehand. Such a platform might 

therefore be more suitable for the elderly of the 

future.	
A coherent platform might be a frame of reference 

for elderly in their personal health situation. 

Applications that work together and complement 

each other become a single access point for health-

related functionalities. Elderly will not have to 

judge what each of the application knows and does 

in order to use it, which seems to be quite difficult 

for them. Rather, the collection of these 

applications becomes a digital assistant. From a so-

called ‘black box’, a digital device becomes a 

personal tool. As we have seen earlier in our 

investigations, ‘control’ and ‘self-efficacy’ are 

deemed to be important in the health of elderly. 	
	
What it means for caregivers and health facilities	
Nurses and GGD in terms of value	
• Interface specifically designed for health care 

organisations, with a playful and user-centred	
design.	
• Because all apps can work together through the 

platform, it becomes easier for the GGD and nurses 

to gather unified data.	
• This allows for more personal care that is better 

suited to the individual. 	
• Due to the consistent UI of the platform, nurses 

do not have to learn new interfaces when new 

apps are introduced, decreasing their workload.	
• Games could provide enjoyment and mental 

stimulation while improving the self-esteem of 

elderly, which is something elderly enjoy and 

desire. (Weisman, 1983) This allows for a friendly 

and modern image and effective PR. 	
• How it should be executed	
• It is possible to use the games to obtain data 

about the physical and mental wellbeing of the 

senior or patient (Whitcomb, 1990).	

 

 

 

 

• It is important that the service is simple, reliable, 

confidential and always available. (Botsis, Demiris, 

Pedersen & Hartvigsen, 2008)	
• The games and the platform should not aim to 

replace the carers: the carers should still feel 	
needed and feel that they themselves are doing 

good. (Fejes & Nicoll, 2010)	
	
What it means for Game Solutions Lab	
Game solution lab values	
• Platform has to enable reuse of their games or 

enable GSL to sell them to multiple care 

institutions	
• Platform enables the GSL to sell multiple games 

at the same time as a package to care institutions. 	
• The platform encompasses a great part of their 

portfolio. Up until now, they have mainly created 

singular games.	
• The platform with multiple apps introduces 

increased and long term data-gathering 

opportunities.	
• Platform has to be able to present a concrete, 

unified product image.	
• Platform will feature multiple games. Because all 

the games will be designed to complement each 

other and improve the quality of life for elderly, 

multiple shared apps in multiple locations can 

share and exchange data and add to database for 

the creation of a bigger picture.	
• The platform will allow for a unified brand image 

Of GSL (playfull, user centered, friendly), while still 

allowing various styles in games and applications.	
• Games on the platform should be accessible for 

elderly, and collect relevant data for caretakers 

and nurses. 	
• Creating a coherent platform out of the 

applications that are already existing, means that 

the applications will need to refer to a common 

database.	
• It also means that some of the applications will 

need to be restyled and adapted in order to be 

consistent. This requires an initial investment of 

time and money. 	
• The way that GSL approaches (potential) clients 

and the way that they are being approached will 

change. 	
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Appendix 3.4 Competitiveness 

Firstly, the platform might seem redundant, 

because it adds another step to the existing phone 

or Ipad interface, however, the platform gathers 

data from all the apps by GSL unlike a normal 

phone interface and doesn’t require the senior to 

install the apps and the data-gathering tool 

separately. Because of this, the platform allows for 

easy download and installation. Additionally, the 

platform interface separates the private 

information of the senior from the monitored 

information. 	
Most research considering design for gaming in 

relation to elderly focus on a single game itself 

(Derboven, Van Gils & De Grooff, 2012; Boletsis & 

McCallum, 2016; Cota, Ishitani & Vieira, 2015; 

Kopeć, et al., 2017; Doppler, Rottermanner, 

Sommer, Pflegerl & Judmaier, 2016; Doppler, 

Gradl, Sommer & Rottermanner, 2018; Lin, Hou, 

Yu, Shen & Miao, 2015; Rodríguez-Fórtiz et al., 

2016) , or a single hardware device. (Lawrence, Sax, 

Navarro & Qiao, 2010; Palacio, Acosta, Cortez & 

Morán, 2017; Konstantinidis, Billis, Mouzakidis, 

Zilidou, Antoniou & Bamidis, 2016; Nguyen et 

al.,2017). However, there is some research done 

concerning games on an online (Vasconcelos, Silva, 

Caseiro, Nunes & Teixeira, 2012) or television 

(Costa, Iglesias, Rifón, Carballa & Rodríguez, 2017) 

platform, such as Cogniplay. 	
Research on healthcare platforms for elderly 

mainly concern counseling (Konstantinidis, Billis, 

Mouzakidis, Zilidou, Antoniou & Bamidis, 2016) or 

smart monitor devices for elderly. (Wolf, Schmidt 

& Klein, 2008; Hussain, Wenbi, da Silva, Nadher & 

Mudhish, 2015)	
The current business sector reflects this to an 

extend, as there are a lot of companies who design 

applications which can be used by, or are suitable 

for elderly. (Chan, 2019; Wicklund, 2017; 

Wicklund, 2019) Competitors such as 

online  gaming platforms (Cai, Leung & Chen, 2013; 

Skoric & Kwan, 2011) and physical consoles such as 

the Nintendo DS (Ijsselsteijn, Nap, de Kort & Poels, 

2007) and the Nintendo Wii (Clark & Kraemer, 

2009) both provide a coherent look and feel. 

However, they lack the ability to gather and unify 

data concerning the health of elderly for caretakers 

and nurses. (Anderson & Perrin, 2017; Botsis, 

Demiris, Pedersen & Hartvigsen, 2008)  

 

 

 

Additionally, many informational platforms exist 

for elderly, nurses and caretakers, (David Ahn, 

2019; "End-to-End Platform for Clinical Trials - 

Medable", 2019; Wicklund, 2017) some which are 

linked to smart devices, some of which are tailored 

to elderly. None of those platforms combines data 

from multiple games into one data set from nurses.	
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Appendix 3.5 GSL; how it should 

be executed:	
Data gained from games could be used to 

determine the health of the users. Memory games, 

for example, could point (Sirály, Szabó, Szita, 

Kovács, Fodor, Marosi & Csibri, 2015) out and 

possibly prevent (Gamberini, Martino, Seraglia, 

Spagnolli, Fabregat, Ibanez, & Andrés, 2009) 

cognitive decline amongst elderly and physical 

games could be helpful in rehabilitation (Sunwoo, 

Yuen, Lutteroth, & Wünsche, 2010) or prevent 

some discomforts that come with old age. (Smith, 

Talaei-Khoei, Ray, & Ray, 2009; Doyle, Bailey, 

Dromey & Scanaill, 2010; Gerling, Schild & Masuch, 

2010) The platform will mainly include games that 

focus on preventing disease and stimulating the 

elderly cognitively and socially. With the ultimate 

goal to improve life satisfaction and health of 

elderly.	
	
Design rules for third parties	
Elderly, family, friends in terms of value	
• Games and platform should aim to enlarge 

network capital by amplifying engagement with 

friends.	
• The game and platform should add to the 

participatory capital of elderly by making them feel 

more engaged with society.	
• The games could promote community 

commitment amongst elderly by giving them 

means to be more active in the community (Van De 

Watering, 2005)	
• Using computers might not only be fun, it might 

improve the cognitive and motor ability of seniors, 

which might help them in their day-to-day life. 

Cognitive abilities include improved information 

processing, comprehension and memory, while 

motor skills include a faster reaction time, increase 

in attention span and better hand-eye 

coordination (Dickinson, Eisma & Gregor, 2003). 

Seniors are also more interested in games with a 

concrete purpose, such as improving physical, 

social and cognitive skills. (Aison, Davis, Milner & 

Targum, 2002)	
 

How it should be executed	
• The platform should provide games that 

caretakers and elderly can play together	
 

 

 

 

 

• The games for elderly should be designed for 

elderly, not for kids: the games should provide an 

intellectual challenge.	
• The elderly will be able to select which game they 

want to play anytime in a simple way. The platform 

serves to access the games and provides a unified 

UI.	
• Intuitive and healthy design for elderly	
• Use a small number of steps to complete a task, 

and use clear and understandable labels.	
• Not many functions/buttons visible at once such 

that the elderly will be able to choose without 

delay.	
• Not many layered options for each option, such 

that the elderly does not have to keep all those 

options in mind.	
• Give clear and immediate feedback, such that it 

is clear whether the device registered what 

happened, but also provide feedback in between 

two steps.	
• Use similar a similar interface layout and style to 

make functions easily recognisable. Elderly may 

benefit from a user interface that draws parallels 

with older tools. (Gamberini, Raya, Barresi, 

Fabregat, Ibanez & Prontu, 2006)	
• Design needs to fit physical abilities of elderly	
• Make use of motoric simple interactions, such 

that the elderly with tremor will find it pleasant to 

interact with. For elderly, the keyboard and the 

mouse are often seen as obstacles. (Kaufman, 

Patel, Hilliman, Morin, Pevzner, Weinstock & 

Starren, 2003)	
• Fit the visual abilities of elderly (Dickinson, Eisma 

& Gregor, 2003; Zhao, 2001; World Wide Web 

Consortium, 1999)	
• Use mostly lower frequency sounds in the games 

and interface as feedback. (Dickinson, Eisma & 

Gregor, 2003)	
• For elderly the functionality of their upper body 

is important: most activities require the use	 of 

arms and hands (Cesqui, Micera, Mazzoleni, 

Carrozza & Dario, 2006; Giuffrida, Lerner,	Steiner & 

Daly, 2008) and many elderly sit in an (electric) 

wheelchair, which requires the use	 of hands. 

(Herbelin, Ciger & Brooks, 2008)	
• Make sure to have clear documentation of the 

product use to provide help.
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Appendix 4.1 Board of Innovation	
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